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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on June 18, 2013. Mayor Tom Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Council members present: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Dick Olson, and Bob Rampulla.  Staff present: City Attorney, Mark Parmenter; Community Development Director, Mark Powers; Engineering Coordinator, John Bender; Deputy Clerk, Kelly Kornegor; Parks & Street Laborer, Rick Wolfe; Library Director, Jeaneal Weeks; Library Board Member, Brenda Powers, and Police Chief, Dennis Marks. Guest: Daniel Hoffmann.
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, second by Marty Bruns.  Motion Carried. 

Bob Wheeler moved the approval of the following consent agenda items: Approval of bills; Finance Director’s Report for May 2013; City Clerk’s Report for May 2013; Department Reports: Community Development, Library, Parks & Recreation, Police and Public Works, Cigarette Permits effective July 1, 2013; Garbage Hauler Permits effective July 1, 2013, and renewal-Class C Beer Permit (BC) w/ Sunday Sales for Hawkeye Convenience Store, 975 Robins Road, effective 07/01/2013, second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried.  
Ordinance #747 Amending Code of Ordinances Chapter 17 Council §17.04 Meetings (1) Regular Meetings Changing the Regular Council Meeting Times from 7:00 P.M. to 5:30 P.M. Effective July 1, 2013

At the June 5th regular meeting City Council moved approval of amending Code of Ordinances Chapter 17 Council §17.04 Meetings (1) Regular Meetings changing the regular Council meeting times from 7:00 P.M. to 5:30 P.M. effective July 1, 2013.

City Clerk, Kim Downs requested the 2nd and 3rd Readings of ORDINANCE #747 be read at the June 18th regular meeting to allow time to inform citizens of the potential time change and noted there was also an article coming up in the City newsletter.

Council heard one (1) public comment regarding the time change from Daniel Hoffmann at the June 5th meeting.

The City received only one other comment by phone in opposition to changing the regular meeting time from Christy Dyer of 12th Avenue in Hiawatha.
Bob Wheeler moved to waive the 2nd and 3rd Readings of ORDINANCE #747 amending Code of Ordinances Chapter 17 Council §17.04 Meetings (1) Regular Meetings Changing the Regular Council Meeting Times from 7:00 P.M. to 5:30 P.M. Effective July 1, 2013, second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried.

Bob Rampulla moved the adoption of ORDINANCE #747 amending Code of Ordinances Chapter 17 Council §17.04 Meetings (1) Regular Meetings Changing the Regular Council Meeting Times from 7:00 P.M. to 5:30 P.M. Effective July 1, 2013, second by Bob Wheeler.  Motion carried.

Fixing a Public Hearing Date of (July 3, 2013 @ 5:30 P.M.) to Consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 99 Sewer Service Charges §99.02 Rate Increasing the Sewer Service Charges from 105% to 107% Effective July 1, 2013

Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna prepared a memo for the packet including the following information in connection with fixing a Public Hearing Date of (July 3, 2013 @ 7:00 P.M.) to Consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 99 Sewer Service Charges §99.02 Rate Increasing the Sewer Service Charges from 105% to 107% Effective July 1, 2013:
During the FY14 budget discussions, the water department was considering a 3% increase in water rates. Sewer rates are currently set by ordinance at 105% of the water rate that is set by the water department. In planning, the Finance Director built in the 3% increase to the sewer rates for the city, at that time, to the budget for an estimate of $840,480. The water board is not intending to adopt the 3% increase at this time, which means I have over-estimated our sewer revenues for the upcoming FY14 budget year. After having a conversation with the City Clerk and the Mayor regarding this change, we discussed increasing the 105% of water rates to107%. This would change the estimated sewer revenue for FY14 from $816,000 (which is the same as FY13) to $832,320, making it an increase of $16,320. 

We have a 28-E agreement with Cedar Rapids for our wastewater (sewer) treatment. These charges are factored on our flows and the cost of maintenance and treatment consumed by the City of Cedar Rapids. These charges increase every year, unfortunately. Below is the history of the rates over the last few years. 

	FY13-14
	$53,819 monthly
	$645,828 annually

	FY12-13
	$50,408 monthly
	$604,894 annually

	FY11-12
	$43,546 monthly
	$522,552 annually

	FY10-11
	$56,831 monthly
	$681,974 annually

	FY09-10
	$42,989 monthly
	$635,868 annually

	FY08-09
	$44,690 monthly
	$536,280 annually

	FY07-08
	$33,735 monthly
	$404,820 annually


As you can see, our sewer rates are basically covering the cost of our sewer treatment fees that we contract with the City of Cedar Rapids for. We do budget approximately $120,000 a year for miscellaneous expenses done by the public works department which include minor repairs, televising etc. in the sewer fund. 

We also have an agreement with the City of Cedar Rapids for the Dry Creek/Indian Creek Sewer Project as you can see in the CIP. Dick Ransom and I have contacted the City of Cedar Rapids for an updated estimate of costs the City of Hiawatha will have in the upcoming years. Our portion of the total project is 15.8%. When I have updated numbers, I will be sharing them with you, as for now, the FY14 amount for our portion is estimated to be $840,000. We typically bond/borrow for these funds. I understand we will not be able to increase our rates to pay for this project, that would be unreasonable, however this is a concern to keep in mind.

The last water/sewer rate study we did was in October of 2008. I suggested to the Water Superintendent that we should look into doing another rate study to see where we are, it is always to do this every 3-5 years. The last study we had done was at no charge because we are a member, by Iowa Rural Water Association. The Water Superintendent and I are researching a different firm to conduct the study, there may be a cost associated for the study which is unknown at this time, however we believe it will be a more accurate study. With the additional expense I would recommend proceeding with a sewer rate study.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #13-147 fixing a Public Hearing date of (July 3, 2013 @ 5:30 P.M.) to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 99 Sewer Service Charges §99.02 Rate increasing the sewer service charges from 105% to 107% effective July 1, 2013, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Dick Olson

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #13-126 approved. 

Accepting Resignation of Library Board member: Dian Boysen Effective July 1, 2013

Bob Wheeler moved to accept the resignation of Library Board member: Dian Boysen Effective July 1, 2013, second by Marty Bruns.  Motion carried.

Accepting the Appointment of Library Board Member: Anna Leno effective July 1, 2013 – June 30, 2019

Marty Bruns moved to accept the appointment of Library Board member: Anna Leno Effective July 1, 2013-June 30, 2019, second by Dick Olson.  Motion carried.

Accepting the Re-Appointment of Library Board member: Brenda Powers effective July 1, 2013 – June 30, 2019

Bob Wheeler moved to accept the re-appointment of Library Board member: Brenda Powers Effective July 1, 2013-June 30, 2019, second by Marty Bruns.  Motion carried.

Discussion/Possible Action regarding possible special Library levy

Library Director, Jeaneal Weeks and Library Board member, Brenda Powers presented Council with a request to proceed with a petition and placement of an insert in the Hiawatha newsletter in support of a special library levy to be place on the November 2013 City election ballot to levy an additional tax of $0.27 per $1,000.00 of assessed property valuation with no ending date for the purpose of generating approximately $80,498.00 per year, with funding to be used for the addition of library staff and the construction of a library building expansion.
The libraries in Cedar Rapids and Marion are pursuing an increase in their existing levies.  The Hiawatha Public Library has been invited to share in the planning, preparation, and advertising for getting the levy on the ballot.  The Hiawatha Library Board has formed a committee to investigate and join the Cedar Rapids Library Foundation at their planning meetings.  

In order for the special levy to be placed on the November election ballot, the Hiawatha Public Library must complete a petition with 200 signatures and referendum.

The special library levy will be used to fund the following Library expenditures:

· Hiring of two (2) additional part-time Library staff members with a pay rate of $14 per hour and no benefits = $29,120.00
· Library building addition and additional operational costs that come with the larger building = $51,378
Total use of new money: $80,498.00.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #13-148 authorizing the Hiawatha Public Library to proceed with a petition and placement of an insert in the Hiawatha newsletter in support of a special library levy to be place on the November 2013 City election ballot to levy an additional tax of $0.27 per $1,000.00 of assessed property valuation with no ending date for the purpose of generating approximately $80,498.00 per year, with funding to be used for the addition of library staff and the construction of a library building expansion, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson

NAYS: None

Resolution #13-148 approved. 

Purchase of one (1) 2013 Ford F250 4X4 Regular Cab Pickup Truck for the Parks Department

On April 3, 2013, Council passed Resolution #13-096 authorizing Parks Department staff to proceed with the solicitation of proposals for a 2013 F250 pick up using FY 2014 Equipment Reserve Funds in an amount not to exceed $25,568.00, with purchase and delivery of the vehicle occurring in July 2013.
The purchase of a 2013 F250 pick up is for the purpose of replacing Unit 910, a 2003 Ford F250 which was converted to a flat bed truck that can hold a water tank during the summer and the sander during the winter months for use by the Public Works Department.

The Parks and Recreation Director received and reviewed bids from two (2) qualified companies as outlined below:

	2. Junge Center Point
	Delivery 
	Delivery

	    Center Point, Iowa
	Price
	Date

	 
	 
	 

	Bid
	 
	 

	2013 Ford F250 Regular Cab 4X4 Pickup
	 
	 

	 
	 
	 

	Total Delivery Price:
	$25,789
	7/1/2013

	 
	 
	 

	Zimmerman Ford
	Delivery 
	Delivery

	Cedar Rapids, Iowa
	Price
	Date

	 
	 
	 

	Bid 1
	 
	 

	2013 Ford F250 Regular Cab Pickup with 8 foot box
	 
	 

	 
	 
	 

	Total Delivery Price:
	$28,977
	7/1/2013

	 
	 
	 

	Bid 2
	 
	 

	2013 Ford F150 Pickup
	 
	 

	 
	 
	 

	Total Delivery Price:
	$30,920.49
	7/1/2013


Cole recommends the lowest responsive responsible bid of Junge Ford of Center Point for the purchase of a 2013 Ford F250 Regular Cab 4X4 Pickup at a total delivered price not to exceed $25,789.00.  This bid amount is $221.00 over our original equipment reserve fund as noted in Resolution #13-096.  However, there are available funds in the equipment reserve fund that can be used.
Funding for the purchase of the 2013 Ford F250 Regular Cab 4X4 Pickup is available in the FY 2014 Equipment Reserve Fund.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #13-149 authorizing the purchase a 2013 F250 pick up in an amount not to exceed $25,789.00, from Junge Ford of Center Point, Iowa utilizing funding in the FY 2014 Equipment Reserve Fund, with purchase and delivery of the vehicle occurring in July 2013, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

Resolution #13-149 approved. 

Authorizing Staff to Proceed with Design Plans for the Boyson Road Trail from 15th Avenue to 18th Avenue including the Boyson Road Pedestrian Median and Sidewalk Along 18th Avenue to Clark Park 

Engineering Coordinator, John Bender prepared a memo for the packet including the following information in connection with Boyson Road Trail from 15th Avenue to 18th Avenue including the Boyson Road pedestrian median and sidewalk along 18th Avenue to Clark Park:
$95,000.00 is currently budgeted in the FY14 Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) for the trail extension along Boyson Road from 18th Avenue to 15th Avenue.  
During the June 10, 2013, special meeting Council and City Staff discussed re-allocating the funding for the trail extension to Local Option Sales Tax and Service (LOSST) dollars to complete the overall Boyson Road trail system.  Funding has been freed up due to the westerly 200 feet of this trail section already being constructed by the development for Honkamp Krueger.  The remaining trail to 15th Avenue is approximately 800 feet in length. 

City Staff previously discussed with Council the possibility of constructing a pedestrian island on Boyson Road in front of Kirkwood Community College site located at 1770 Boyson Road to accommodate the students.  City Staff discussed the pedestrian island concept with Kirkwood and the manager of Compass Commercial Services due to the cost that will be incurred on their properties in order to provide access to the new crossing.  They were both in favor of the concept.
City Staff would also like to complete the section of sidewalk from Progress Drive north to the existing sidewalk, approximately 300 feet of walk that would complete the pedestrian sidewalk to Clark Park.  

By packaging the Boyson Road Trail from 15th Avenue to 18th Avenue, the Boyson Road pedestrian island and the sidewalk along 18th Avenue to Clark Park into one (1) project, better prices can potentially be received when going out for bids.

Bender provided a preliminary cost opinion for construction as follows:

	Boyson Road Trail Extension
	$50,000

	Boyson Road Pedestrian Island
	$10,000

	18th Avenue Sidewalk
	$8,000

	Utility Relocations
	$5,000

	Contingency
	$5,000

	Engineering/Administration
	$10,000

	Total Cost:
	$88,000


The expansion of the Kirkwood facility that will open this fall has added urgency to this project.  The island concept and trail will improve safety in the area with the addition of 2,500 students in the near future.
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #13-150 authorizing City Staff to proceed with design plans for the construction of the Boyson Road trail extension from 18th Avenue to 15th Avenue approximately 800 feet in length, construction of a pedestrian island on Boyson Road in front of 1770 Boyson Road and construction of sidewalk at Clark Park approximately 300 feet in length with an Engineering Coordinator’s cost opinion of $88,000.00 utilizing available funding in Local Option Sales Tax (LOST) dollars, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

Resolution #13-150 approved. 

Authorizing CenturyLink Right of Way Permission to Bury Fiber Optics Cable to Upgrade Facilities on Progress Drive and Grey Wolf, Boyson Road and North 15th Avenue, and 955 Kacena Road
CenturyLink of Cedar Rapids submitted a request to bury fiber optics cable in multiple locations in the City of Hiawatha and including descriptions of work as outlined below:

· Directional bore under N 15th Avenue parallel to the south side of Boyson Road placing (1) FUTRPATH type conduit

· Directional bore under Kacena Road at 955 Kacena Road for the placement of (1) FUTRPATH type conduit

· North side of Progress Drive from 1750 Progress drive crossing N 18th Avenue, 20th Avenue and Miller Road then continuing west along Grey Wolf then north into Linn County right-of-way placing (1) FUTRPATH type conduit

Engineering Coordinator, John Bender reviewed and recommends approval of the cable installation.

Water Superintendent, Carl Ransford also reviewed the installation route and recommended approval.
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #13-151 granting CenturyLink permission to utilize Right of Way access to bury fiber optics cable on N 15th Avenue, 955 Kacena Road and Progress Drive crossing N 18th Avenue, 20th Avenue and Miller Road then continuing west along Grey Wolf and north into Linn County under the approval & compliance with conditions outlined in the letters provided by the Hiawatha Engineering Coordinator, the Hiawatha Water Department, & the conditions listed in the resolution, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton

NAYS: None

Resolution #13-151 approved. 

Authorizing Swick Cable Contractors/Mediacom Right of Way Permission to Bury Fiber Optics Cable on Blairsferry Crossing
Swick Cable Contractors of Cedar Rapids submitted a request to bury fiber optics cable in the following locations in the City of Hiawatha and including descriptions of work as outlined below:

· Using directional boring beginning at the riser/utility pole on the north west corner of the intersection of Blairs Ferry Road and Blairsferry Crossing and head north on the west side of Blairsferry Crossing in the right-of-way easement for approximately 237 feet, placing a tap ped next to the power switch cabinet.
Engineering Coordinator, John Bender reviewed and recommends approval of the cable installation.

Water Superintendent, Carl Ransford also reviewed the installation route and recommended approval provided the following condition is met:  

· Fiber line to be installed on the west side of the sidewalk on Blairsferry Crossing due to the water main location between sidewalk and back of curb.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #13-152 granting right-of-way permission to Swick Cable Contractors permission to utilize Right of Way access to bury fiber optics cable on Blairsferry Crossing under the approval & compliance with conditions outlined in the letters provided by the Hiawatha Engineering Coordinator, the Hiawatha Water Department, & the conditions listed in the resolution, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None

Resolution #13-152 approved. 

2012 North Center Point Road Pavement Reconstruction Project from Stamy to Tower Terrace Road P.C.C. Pavement, Trail, Sidewalk, Water Main, and Storm Sewer Project - Pay Estimate No. 11
City Engineer, Dick Ransom reviewed and recommends Pay Estimate #11 for the North Center Point Road Pavement Reconstruction Project from Stamy to Tower Terrace Road P.C.C. Pavement, Trail, Sidewalk, Water Main, and Storm Sewer Project with payment instructions as follows:

· Payment made to Metro Pavers, Inc. in the amount of $14,435.40 

· Pay estimate includes all of the completed work to date less the 5% retainage

Total Change Order Work Completed:


$   213,727.37
Total Complete and Stored to Date:


$2,321,376.25
5% Retainage:





$   116,068.81
Total Complete and Stored to Date Less Retainage:
$2,205,307.44
Less Previous Payments:



$2,190,872.04
Current Payment Due




$     14,435.40
Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #13-153 approving application for Pay Estimate #11 for the 2012 Boyson North Center Point Road Pavement Reconstruction Project from Stamy to Tower Terrace Road P.C.C. Pavement, Trail, Sidewalk, Water Main, and Storm Sewer Project, and directing City Clerk to make payment to Metro Pavers, Inc. of Iowa City, Iowa in the amount of $14,435.40, second by Marty Bruns.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

Resolution #13-153 approved. 

Consider Resolution Setting Pay Plans for FY13-14

The FY 13-14 Pay Plan represents a 3% Cost of Living (COLA) for all departments including the union contracts with the Public Works Department and Police Department, effective July 1, 2013. 

For FY 12-13, Council approved a COLA increase of 1.5% effective July 1, 2012 and 1.5% effective January 1, 2013.  When the Compensation Committee met in December 2012 to discuss COLA increase for the FY 14 budget, they recommended one (1) 3% increase effective July 1, 2013 for the entire fiscal year instead of splitting it into two.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #13-154 amending the City of Hiawatha’s Employees FY 12-13 Pay Plan Wages with a 3.0% increase for all employees including union, effective July 1, 2013 with no renegotiation of union contracts at this time, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla

NAYS: None

Resolution #13-154 approved. 

Consider Resolution Approving FY13-14 Wage/Salary Schedule

The FY 13-14 Wage/Salary Schedule represents a 3% Cost of Living (COLA) for all City departments effective July 1, 2013. 

For FY 12-13, Council approved a COLA increase of 1.5% effective July 1, 2012 and 1.5% effective January 1, 2013.  When the Compensation Committee met in December 2012 to discuss COLA increase for the FY 14 budget, they recommended one (1) 3% increase effective July 1, 2013 for the entire fiscal year instead of splitting it into two.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #13-155 approving the Wage and Salary Schedule for FY 13-14 with a 3.0% cost of living adjustment effective July 1, 2013, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson
NAYS: None

Resolution #13-155 approved. 

Consider Resolution Amending the City’s Seat Belt Policy as adopted on June 6, 2011, Changing the Name of the Policy to Seatbelt/Restraint Policy and Updating Seat Belt/Restraint Requirements

City Clerk, Kim Downs requested Council approval of amending the City’s Seat Belt Policy as adopted on June 6, 2011, changing the name of the policy to Seatbelt/Restraint Policy and Updating Seat Belt/Restraint Requirements.
The Safety Committee has been working on updating the City’s employee safety policies and programs to ensure they are in compliance with OSHA and Workers’ Compensation regulations and contain accurate and current information.

The Committee reviewed the current Seat Belt Policy and made recommendations for the following updates to the policy:

· Changing the name of the policy from Seat Belt Policy to Seat Belt/Restraint Policy

· Removing the exemption for seat belt requirement for backhoe operators during excavation operations
· Adding language to prohibit employees from riding in or on parts of a vehicle not designed for human occupancy including but not limited to: pickup and truck boxes, trailers, fenders, steps, bumpers, tail gates and emergency vehicles

· Adding language to require employees to take appropriate safety measures into consideration when driving or travelling in motorized City vehicles or equipment
The City Clerk’s office made some phone calls to OSHA and the City’s Worker’s Compensation carrier, IMWCA to make sure the policy updates were in compliance with their regulations.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #13-156 amending the City’s Seat Belt Policy originally approved on June 6, 2001, by changing the title of the policy to Seat Belt/Restraint Policy and adding/changing requirements to comply with OSHA and Workers’ Compensation requirements, second by Bob Rampulla
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton, Dick Olson

NAYS: None

Resolution #13-156 approved. 

Consider Resolution Approving the Hearing Conservation Program Providing Employees with Procedures and Policies to Protect them Against Effects of Noise Exposure

City Clerk, Kim Downs requested Council approval of adopting the Hearing Conservation Program to provide employees with procedures and policies to protect them against effects of noise exposure.

At the January 2013 Safety Committee meeting, the City Clerk’s office provided members with a sample Hearing Conservation Program for review and approval.  The program is in accordance with the OSHA Occupational Noise Exposure regulations.
Hearing tests are conducted on an annual basis on City of Hiawatha employees whose exposures equal or exceed an eight (8) hour time weighted average of 85 decibels.  St. Luke’s Work Well Solutions provides the audiometric testing for the City and this year they brought a mobile testing van out to the Maintenance Shop and conducted hearing tests on 11 employees.  Employees required to participate in the audiometric testing were members of the Parks, Public Works, and Water Departments.  City Clerk, Kim Downs also went through the testing to experience how it was conducted.

Dennis Norton presented RESOLUTION #13-157 adopting the Hearing Conservation Program to provide City of Hiawatha employees with policies and procedures to properly protect them against the effects of noise exposure, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

Resolution #13-157 approved. 

Consider Resolution Approving the Hiring and Appointment of the City Administrator Including the Established Employment Package
Mayor Theis requested Council approval in the hiring and appointment of a full-time City Administrator, Kim Downs including the established employment package.
Theis prepared a memo for the Council packet highlighting the following reasons for his decision to recommend the appointment of Kim Downs as City Administrator:  

Kim has essentially played the role as City Administrator for the past 15 months and has done a tremendous job.  She knows the City, its goals, the people, the staff and the business community.  Downs has excellent communication skills, is a team leader, is honest, has outstanding organization skills, and gets along well with City Council.  Kim’s personality is an excellent fit for the Hiawatha community as well.

City Attorney, Mark Parmenter and Mayor Theis reviewed the employment agreement and recommend approval.

Council member, Bob Rampulla stated the employment contract should be amended to add the provision that health insurance benefits should be 100% paid by the City.  Rampulla continued that most places where there is a head administrator they pay the benefits at 100% as part of the privledges of separating the jobs.
Mayor Theis pointed out that he thoroughly proof read the Employment Agreement and one of the things he wrote down was Council needed to establish the date of the appointment and it can be any date the Council sets.  Once Council establishes an appointment date, it will be updated in the Agreement.

Council member, Marty Bruns directed staff to change the effective dates in the Employment Agreement to June 18, 2013. 

Council member, Dick Olson asked if a press release had been written up for the announcement of the City Administrator appointment.  Theis answered a press release had not been done at this point because we wanted to wait until it was official.  Theis also informed Council that he received one (1) other application for the City Administrator position and did review it but based on internal preference first, the applicant did not fit our City’s needs. A letter will be sent out to that individual.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #13-158 approving the hiring and appointment of City Administrator, Kim Downs effective June 18, 2013, with terms of employment, benefits and compensation outlined in the Employment Agreement, adding an amendment to the Agreement terms to include benefits paid by the City at 100%, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson

NAYS: None

Resolution #13-158 approved. 

Consider Resolution Approving the Hiring and Appointment of the Interim City Clerk

City Clerk, Kim Downs requested Council approval in the appointment of Deputy Clerk, Kelly Kornegor as the Interim City Clerk for a period of six (6) months in order to fill the vacant City Clerk position after the approval of her appointment to City Administrator.
The completion of the six (6) month interim period will give Downs and other staff members the necessary time to assess the needs of the Clerk’s department and come back to Council with a staffing plan for approval.

Downs requested Kelly Kornegor receive a pay adjustment for the additional duties and responsibilities as Interim City Clerk as follows

· Currently D3-8 $27.50 in the pay plan - move to D3-12 $29.84, net difference of $2.34.
Council member, Dennis Norton questioned the pay established for the Interim City Clerk.  Norton wondered if the $2.34 increase was enough to cover the responsibilities that Kelly is going to be picking up. Norton stated he had sent a note to Kim and Tom asking them to think about an additional increase because he did not think the $2.34 was enough.  Norton thought the pay should be more than what was established; if it was ok to go as is then fine but the pay ought to be more.
Council member, Marty Bruns added the position will be on probation for six (6) months and then at the end of six (6) months there will be an evaluation and salary adjustment.  Norton answered he thought during the Interim period since Kelly will be taking on more responsibilities and Kim will be delegating more the pay should be a bit higher than two (2) bucks.  

Council member Dick Olson stated he also felt the same way and after doing some quick numbers the increase will only be about $80.00 a week and he didn’t think that was adequate.
Council member, Marty Bruns stated that he believed the extra increase would take away from the increase being received after the six month Interim period.

City Clerk, Kim Downs explained that she looked at the whole picture when looking at the wage increase not just the interim period.  Downs looked at the future growth in the City Clerk position to get Kelly in the range of the salary survey.  Downs continued if Council was comfortable we could take Kelly to the wage that was going to be presented after the six month period which would give her approximately $4.67.  

Council member, Dick Olson stated “Now we are talking some decent numbers because by the time taxes were taken out of the additional $80.00 per week that wouldn’t be enough to cover gas to come to work.”  Council member, Dennis Norton agreed.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #13-159 approving the hiring and appointment of full-time Interim City Clerk, Kelly Kornegor effective June 18, 2013, and amending the salary to reflect a Group E and Grad 3-7 of the Pay Plan equaling an annual salary of $64,590.00, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Dennis Norton

NAYS: None

Resolution #13-159 approved. 

Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn at 7:27 P.M., second by Bob Wheeler.  Motion carried.

                                                                                                              __________________________

                                                                                               

Tom Theis, Mayor 
ATTEST:
__________________________

Kim Downs, City Clerk                                                
